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In the name... 

Though there’d be no reason to guess it from our current practice, baptism had the historical meaning of 
soaking, saturating, and in some cases, drowning. It was not simply to wet or to wash, but to drench; to 
steep; to deluge. When you and I imagine baptism, our mind’s eye falls on kindly old priests pouring a 
sensible amount of warm tap water from a silver clamshell onto the forehead of cherubic infants in 
beautiful, white gowns. For ancients, on the other hand, baptism conjured images of the great flood from 
which only Noah and his family were saved. They thought of the waters of the Red Sea, across which the 
People of God traveled in safety but in which the armies of Pharaoh were drowned. They recalled the 
raging sea into which Jonah was cast for his disobedience, only being returned to the shore by the great 
fish when he had repented. Baptism signaled judgment and purgation; cleansing one within an inch of life, 
yes: but for the sake of life. Those that went out by the hundreds to receive John’s baptism — they knew 
not to expect stained glass, marble font, or a gentle, reassuring priest wearing a disarming smile. They 
knew John’s reputation, no doubt having been warned about the camel hair and the locust and the honey. 
They had heard of his preaching: they certainly knew the Jordan. But they also knew that they were 
already neck deep in waters tinged with malice, pride, greed, lust, oppression, estrangement, and 
bitterness. They knew those waters weren’t receding any time soon. So they made the journey anyway 
because they wished to be soaked through in different water, left dripping with new life in God. 

The Jordan was inconvenient for most Judeans, at least a day’s walk from Jerusalem. And it isn’t as if 
there wasn’t enough water to be had there. But John and those who came out to him understood that no 
water featured so centrally into Israel’s story with God as the Jordan. It was the river over which the 
Israelites crossed from their centuries of exile and wandering into the promised land. The Jordan was not 
just leaving behind a life of wandering, banishment, and estrangement, but it was water that meant a new 
life into which the People of God were entering; a life defined by closeness with God and the enjoyment 
of his provision. To be baptized in the Jordan, then, wasn’t just for the sake of washing away all that one 
wished to leave behind; it was also to be saturated with the whole story of God’s salvation, steeped in the 
long history of Israel with their God. 

This was the scene into which Jesus steps in this morning’s Gospel. John had promised that he would be 
coming soon, bringing with him a different kind of baptism all together. Yet judging from the witness of 
the other evangelists, John had not anticipated that this one more powerful who was to come would seek 
to be baptized also by John. If the Gospels are to be believed, this couldn’t have been for the forgiveness 
of sins. Nor was it likely to be simply a way of supporting and affirming his cousin’s ministry. No, it was 
precisely because John was not only baptizing Judeans out of sin but also into the whole story of Israel 
with God that Jesus sought out his cousin. For Jesus was himself the culmination of that whole story! Fie 
was the history of God’s desire to rescue and dwell with and delight in his people now made flesh as the 
climax and fulfillment of all that had gone before. Each time God had provided for, rescued, delivered, 
ransomed, or bless Israel, he was also giving them a glimpse of what would come fully in his Son. For 
Jesus to undergo John’s baptism, therefore, was to be soaked in the story of his people and to stand as that 
story’s conclusion. This one, God’s voice from heaven said, “is my Son, the Beloved; with you I am well 
pleased.” Fie is the one to which your story and mine has been building! 

Yet, despite all appearances, Jesus’ role in this morning’s Gospel is not passive. He came out to the 
wilderness not only to be soaked in the history of God’s deliverance, nor to allow his Father and the Holy 
Spirit to testify to his divine life now incarnate. Jesus also pursued baptism to saturate the story, the water, 
and the act of baptizing with himself, infusing them forever with his being. Jesus, in other words, not only 
received baptism on that day in the Jordan, but, through John’s baptism, Jesus forever baptized water with 
himself as the means by which countless others would share in his divine life. 
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God. Water. Israel. Baptism. Deliverance. From now on, these would all be inseparable from Jesus. 
From now on, all those who came to God seeking deliverance and redemption would be welcomed 
through water, drenched in Jesus. 

Friends, none of us stay dry in this life. We are born already waist-deep in dark, mysterious waters with 
unpredictable currents. The slings and arrows of living flood in on us all still more until, at some point, we 
realize we are just treading water, hoping to keep our heads above the waves. Grief, anger, resentment. 
Addiction, anxiety, fear. The worry that we won’t have enough or that we aren’t good enough. Failing 
health or relationships or careers. These and countless others are the waters in which we are all swimming 
sooner or later, soaking in the hardships, sorrows, worries, chances, and changes of life. Jesus, at his birth, 
was surrounded by all these same waters also. His ministry was not simply to walk on them or to calm 
them with his voice; he also entered into them with us, not out of necessity or happenstance, but to rescue 
us from them. And in the midst of it, he transformed water from that in which we are liable to drown into 
that which gives life and refreshment for eternity. Jesus, at his baptism, forever affected water and those 
who come seeking him by way of it. To be baptized is not only to be taken out of sin — delivered from all 
that would overwhelm us — but to be initiated into a new life fed with springs of live water as well. It is 
to be saturated each day with the presence and gifts of God in the person of his Son, Jesus Christ. It is to 
be renewed and refreshed continually in him so that you, too, can be called sons and daughters of God. 
Beloved. Those in whom God is well pleased. 

I have said... 


